
 

 

James Y. Boland 

T 703.760.1997 
F 703.821.8949 
jyboland@venable.com 

May 31, 2024 
 
VIA: EMAIL 
 
Honorable President 
and Members of the Board of Estimates 
c/o Clerk, Board of Estimates 
204 City Hall 
100 N. Holliday Street 
Baltimore, MD 21202 
(410) 396-4755 
boe.clerk@baltimorecity.gov 
james.knighton@baltimorecity.gov 
 

Re:  Bid Protest of Monumental Paving & Excavating, Inc. 
In Connection With Project No. 1387 For Water Contract No. 1283 
 

Dear Mr. President and Honorable Board Members: 
 

Monumental Paving & Excavating, Inc. (Monumental) submitted a bid protest in 
connection with Project No. 1387 For Water Contract (WC) No. 1283 (Water Main Replacement 
Baltimore St./Smallwood St./Reisterstown Rd. and Vicinity) on March 1, 2024. On March 22, 
Monumental completed its interview for the project and was told by the Panel that the Office of 
Boards and Commissions would be in contact with Monumental and other bidders on next steps. 
Despite repeated inquiries on the status of our protest, there have been no communications from 
the City regarding its decision on the contract or its intent to investigate the serious discrepancies 
in the procurement process for this contract. 

 
Three months later, the agenda for the June 5, 2024 Board of Estimates offers the first 

update on the status of WC 1283 since Monumental filed its protest. Item SB-24-11806 is a transfer 
and allocation of funds to, “cover the cost associated with the award of project WC 1283 (BD 
24683) Water Main Replacement Rehabilitation at Baltimore Street/Smallwood 
Street/Reisterstown Road and Vicinity with R.E. Harrington Plumbing & Heating Co., Inc.” Since 
the Board of Estimates has not approved any award, much less considered the pending protest, it 
is unclear why the City has identified R.E. Harrington as the apparent awardee of WC 1283. 

 
It is disappointing and concerning that the award of the contract appears to be moving 

forward without consideration or resolution of the protest. Presumably, Monumental will still be 
offered the opportunity to publicly present its case for the protest when the formal award is on the 
Board of Estimates agenda, but the June 5 agenda item is another indication of the City’s 
determination to move forward with the award without fair or transparent consideration of the 
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protest, even in the face of serious questions regarding the integrity of the procurement process for 
a $26.7 million Baltimore City contract. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
VENABLE LLP 

  
 

 
James Y. Boland 
1850 Towers Crescent Drive, Suite 400 
Tysons, VA 22182 
 
Michael B. MacWilliams 
750 East Pratt Street, Suite 900 
Baltimore, MD 21202 

cc:  
 
Patrick Mahoney, Director 
Monumental Paving & Excavating, Inc. 



 

 

James Y. Boland 

T 703.760.1997 
F 703.821.8949 
jyboland@venable.com 

March 1, 2024 
 
VIA: EMAIL 
 
Honorable President 
and Members of the Board of Estimates 
c/o Clerk, Board of Estimates 
204 City Hall 
100 N. Holliday Street 
Baltimore, MD 21202 
(410) 396-4755 
boe.clerk@baltimorecity.gov 
james.knighton@baltimorecity.gov 
 

Re:  Bid Protest of Monumental Paving & Excavating, Inc. 
In Connection With Project No. 1387 For Water Contract No. 1283 
 

Dear Mr. President and Honorable Board Members: 
 
 In accordance with Section II, Protest Regulations, of the Board of Estimates Rules & 
Regulations, Monumental Paving & Excavating, Inc. (Monumental), through counsel, respectfully 
submits this bid protest in connection with Project No. 1387 For Water Contract (WC) No. 1283 
(Water Main Replacement Baltimore St./Smallwood St./Reisterstown Rd. and Vicinity). As one 
of the three original bidders for WC-1283, Monumental is “directly and specifically affected by” 
an upcoming decision of the Board.  
 

The WC-1283 contract is part of the City’s unbundling initiative to mentor and grow 
Baltimore-based Minority Business Enterprises (MBEs) and Women Business Enterprises 
(WBEs) into Future General Contractors (FGCs). Monumental is extremely supportive of the spirit 
of the City’s unbundling initiative and recognizes that the current number of MBE/WBE general 
and subcontractors is not reflective of the City’s rich diversity. Due to its strong support of this 
initiative, Monumental invested significant energy into preparing a competitive proposal for the 
WC-1283 contract. Monumental expended extensive time, effort, and resources to form a 
competitive bid proposal on the non-price qualitative aspects of the solicitation—including 
partnering with local and national advisors to support its M/WBE Capacity Building Plan—while 
proposing realistic and achievable pricing necessary to meaningfully mentor the FGCs and 
accomplish one of the major objectives of the initiative. 
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Unfortunately, while Monumental supports the initiative and goals of WC-1283, the 
procurement process has been flawed. DPW initially recommended that the Board of Estimates 
reject all bids on the basis that they were non-compliant and the RFP contained inadvertent 
guidance regarding the bid ceiling, but rescinded that recommendation and now seeks revisions 
only to Part A – Response to RFP and Technical Proposal (SF 255). Monumental objects for the 
following reasons: 

 
1. It is unfair and irregular to allow bidders a chance to fix errors in their non-price proposals, 

but not re-bid their price. The Board should permit all offerors to fully re-bid the project. 
 

2. The lack of transparency regarding the bid review process and reason for the Department 
of Public Works (DPW) withdrawing its initial recommendation to reject all bids, which 
unfairly favors one bidder, and other procurement irregularities suggests that the decision-
making was not impartial. 
 
The current administration has made admirable commitments recently to improve the 

procurement system not only so that it is more efficient, transparent, and ethical, but to provide 
meaningful opportunities for Baltimore’s MBEs and WBEs. A fair procurement is necessary to 
determine which offeror will truly provide the “best value” for the City based on the RFP’s criteria. 
Unfortunately, the decision to proceed with the current course of action for WC-1283 is 
inconsistent with that objective. To preserve the integrity of the procurement and accomplish the 
goals of this procurement, the Board should review and address irregularities and re-bid the project 
as DPW initially recommended. 
 

BACKGROUND 
 
 On March 9, 2023, Mayor Scott held a press conference announcing the City of Baltimore’s 
admirable “Unbundling Initiative” to invest in small MBEs and WBEs in the City. In attendance 
with the mayor was Robert Harrington, owner of R.E. Harrington Plumbing and Heating 
Company, Inc. (Harrington), who later became one of the three bidders on WC-1283. 
 

On August 4, 2023, DPW issued Request for Proposals No. 1387 (RFP) for WC-1283, 
which is a pilot for the Unbundling Initiative and will require the general contractor to mentor 
MBEs and WBEs so that they can become FGCs in addition to providing the actual construction 
services. The RFP provided for award on a “best value basis” rather than the lowest bid, and the 
evaluation criteria and weighting reflected the initiative’s MBE/WBE priorities. A bidder’s 
mentoring plan and MBE/WBE commitment would account for 35% of its score, price would 
receive 50%, and technical 15%. In addition, the RFP provided for a 10% bonus for a bidder who 
proposes 100% MBE/WBE participation. As the only MBE bidder, and thus the only bidder able 
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to propose 100% MBE/WBE participation, this provision ensures that Harrington will receive a 
10-point advantage in the competition. 
 
 Proposals were initially due on September 20, 2023, but DPW extended the due date until 
November 1, 2023 following the submission of solicitation questions. One question expressed 
concern that the City’s ceiling of $18 million for the two-year project is inadequate due to the 
requirement to mentor and train FGCs, which requires additional resources, as well as recent 
inflationary pressures; while the City acknowledged receipt of the question, the City did not 
resolve the concern regarding the not-to-exceed threshold. 
 
 On November 1, 2023, Monumental submitted its bid at a price of $30,611,000.00 along 
with two other bidders: Harrington at a price of $26,772,835.00; and Spiniello Companies 
(Spiniello) at a price of $28,893,300.00. Thus, all three bids exceeded the RFP’s $18 million 
ceiling.  
 
 On November 3, 2023, Monumental examined copies of the bids at the Comptroller’s 
office and determined that Harrington’s bid was missing its required SF 255s for Harrington itself 
and its prequalification documentation for subcontractors. Two representatives for Harrington also 
signed in that day to review the bids. On November 8, 2023, Monumental again examined the bids 
at the Comptroller’s office and confirmed its determination that Harrington’s bid was deficient 
relative to other bidders based on the bid copies available at the Comptroller’s office.  
 
 On November 17, 2023, Harrington made a maximum donation to “Friends of Nick 
Mosby,” the President of the City Council and Chair of the Board of Estimates. Harrington had 
previously donated to “Friends of Bill Henry” and “People for Brandon M. Scott” in June 2023 
and October 2023, respectively. The Mayor and Comptroller are also members of the Board of 
Estimates. 
 

On November 29, 2023, DPW notified all three bidders that the “City has decided to reject 
the proposals and re-advertise WC 1283.” The notice explained that “[u]pon review, the City 
inadvertently included language on page 3 of the RFP indicating that the estimated fee should not 
exceed $18,000,000. This statement did not reflect the City’s intent to seek a best-value 
contractor.” 

 
On December 6, 2023, the Board of Estimates held a meeting and the WC-1283 contract 

was on the agenda. DPW recommended that the Board reject all bids and re-bid. However, 
Harrington filed a Statement of Opposition. In response, President Mosby deferred the 
recommendation to December 20, 2023. 
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In the meantime, Monumental made an appointment with Contract Administration on 
December 6, 2023 to review the original bid documents and determine if they had copies of 
documents that were missing from those at the Comptroller’s office. These bid packages, however, 
were also incomplete. In fact, the City’s records were missing the Part A volumes for all three 
bids. 

 
On December 15, 2023, Deena Joyce, Chief of the Office of Boards and Commissions, 

corresponded with Monumental regarding its request to review the complete, original bid 
submissions, and stated that the City should not have made the technical volumes of the bids (Part 
A) available for other bidders to review. Joyce stated that she would determine why there was a 
discrepancy between the documents available in the Comptroller’s office and Contract 
Administration. 

 
During the next Board of Estimates meeting on December 20, 2023, DPW withdrew its 

previous recommendation to reject all bids. It is not apparent why DPW reversed its position.  
 
On February 12, 2024, Monumental received a letter from DPW stating that the agency 

deemed all bids non-compliant, but that “all firms are being afforded the opportunity to remedy all 
inadequacies and must come into compliance ….” Among other things, the letter identified various 
inaccuracies in the Monumental proposal that will require Monumental to add new subcontractors 
to its bid. This, in turn, will require Monumental to negotiate new pricing. 

 
On February 13, 2024, Monumental renewed its correspondence with Joyce in an effort to 

review Harrington’s bid and understand the reason for the discrepancy in documentation. On 
February 14, 2024, Monumental visited Contract Administration and confirmed that all three bids 
were less complete than the versions present at the Comptroller’s office. When pressed via phone 
to explain why Harrington’s Part A was not available, Joyce took the position that Part A was not 
intended to be part of the original November 1, 2023 submission, even though Harrington was the 
only bidder of the three whose Part A, notably its SF 255, was not available for review at the 
Comptroller’s office in November. Joyce then requested that Monumental return a few hours later 
to review the complete bids for all bidders at the Office of Boards and Commissions. 

 
That afternoon, Monumental reviewed bid packages for the three bidders, once again with 

discrepancies. Most significantly, for the first time, a complete SF 255 for Harrington was present 
along with other previously reviewed components of Harrington’s bid. But the version that 
appeared on February 14, 2024 was also inconsistent with the incomplete copy that Monumental 
first observed in early November 2023. The November copy had an SF 255 for A and A Plumbing, 
but that SF 255 was no longer part of the complete package that was reviewed in February 2024. 
In addition, the documents in November 2023 included only print-outs of MBE/WBE certification 
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website profiles, whereas the documents in February 2024 now also contained the actual 
prequalification certificates themselves. 

 
On February 13, 2024, Contract Administration forwarded an email to Monumental, 

apparently in error, that the City had previously sent to Harrington with an attached letter addressed 
to Harrington specifically. Among other things, the email and letter to Harrington directs 
Harrington to submit a revised SF 255 and prequalification certificates for subcontractors, and 
invites the firm to include additional subcontractors. The email concludes by stating that the City 
will rely on the original price proposals submitted on November 1, 2023.  

 
Updated proposals are currently due on March 8, 2024. 

  
GROUNDS OF PROTEST 

 
 Monumental respectfully protests the WC-1283 procurement and requests that the Board 
of Estimates take appropriate action to review multiple procurement irregularities and preserve the 
integrity of the procurement.  
  
 First, the Board should require DPW to reject all bids, as originally recommended, and 
fully re-bid the project. It is not fair to permit bidders to revise their technical volumes, including 
SF 255s and the composition of their teams, without making any corresponding changes to their 
prices. Monumental, for example, must update its subcontractors based on feedback received and 
this will require new price negotiations.  
 

In addition, many prospective bidders likely declined to participate in this project due to 
the initial $18 million ceiling. Since DPW has removed that ceiling, re-bidding the project is 
necessary to provide a fair opportunity for all prospective bidders to compete as the best value. 

 
Finally, allowing only technical revisions and subcontractor adjustments would undermine 

the competitive process by essentially locking in the current bid prices and relative ranking of bids. 
This would serve only to benefit Harrington, who was the lowest bidder and only bidder capable 
of achieving the 10% bonus. Allowing only these changes would give Harrington an unfair 
opportunity to resolve instances of noncompliance and strengthen the deficient portions of its bid, 
while preventing Monumental and other bidders from strengthening their price proposals. 
 
 Second, the Board should carefully consider the need to address irregularities in the 
procurement process. There is a lack of transparency surrounding DPW’s decision to withdraw its 
initial recommendation that the Board reject all bids. Without any abstentions, the President 
initially deferred consideration of DPW’s recommendation to reject the bids. This decision came 
just weeks after the President received a maximum campaign donation from Harrington. It is 
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unclear what communications took place in the weeks that followed, but DPW then withdrew its 
recommendation to reject the bids and the Board accepted that course of action, again without any 
abstentions from any member who had received campaign donations from Harrington.  
 

DPW then proceeded to seek revised Part A proposals and subcontractor submissions 
without new price bids, a decision that only benefits Harrington. Monumental also observed 
multiple discrepancies in the bid documentation, raising serious questions about the bidding 
process. The City’s evasiveness when Monumental sought an explanation for the discrepancies 
raises more questions.  

 
These concerns, coupled with the fact that the decision to permit only technical revisions 

benefits only Harrington, undermine the integrity of the competition. At a minimum, the City’s 
close association with Harrington—from his appearance at the Unbundling Initiative press 
conference implying City endorsement or preference for Harrington to win, to the timing of 
campaign donations and unexplained decisions in favor of Harrington—creates an appearance of 
a significant conflict of interest associated with the Board’s and DPW’s actions.  

 
CONCLUSION 

 
 Monumental strongly supports the Unbundling Initiative and urges the Board of Estimates 
to proceed with implementation of this vital program for the City’s MBE and WBE contractors. 
However, it is also essential that the Board implement this program consistent with the highest 
ethical standards and in a manner that is above reproach.  
 

Under the current course of action, Monumental and other bidders will not have a fair 
opportunity to compete for the project. This, in turn, will deprive the City of an opportunity to 
obtain the “best value” bid. Once DPW determined that all bids exceeded the $18 million ceiling, 
the appropriate action was to reject all bids and seek new proposals. DPW’s decision to reverse 
course and limit proposal revisions harms Monumental’s competitive position and undermines 
core objectives of this procurement.  

 
Implementing steps to ensure that the City obtains the best value bid is in the best interest 

of the City’s MBEs and WBEs and will ensure the continued success of the Unbundling Initiative. 
To that end, Monumental requests that the Board review the procurement irregularities identified 
above and take appropriate steps to avoid the appearance of any unfair treatment or other 
improprieties. Monumental further requests that the Board reject all bidders, as DPW initially 
recommended, and rebid the contract with refreshed guidelines so that it can be open to all bidders. 
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Respectfully submitted, 
 
VENABLE LLP 

  
 

 
James Y. Boland 
1850 Towers Crescent Drive, Suite 400 
Tysons, VA 22182 
 
Michael B. MacWilliams 
Anthony J. Vitti, Jr. 
750 East Pratt Street, Suite 900 
Baltimore, MD 21202 

cc:  
 
Patrick Mahoney, Director 
Monumental Paving & Excavating, Inc. 
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